DEPARTMENT OF MICROBIOLOGY, TUMOR & CELL BIOLOGY Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

GUT MICROFLORA ASSOCIATED CHARACTERISTICS IN CHILDREN WITH CELIAC DISEASE



Bo Tjellström

Stockholm 2009

All previously published papers were reproduced with permission from the publisher.

Published by Karolinska Institutet. Printed by US-AB.

© Bo Tjellström, 2009 ISBN 978-91-7409-483-1

ABSTRACT

Aim

The over-arching aim of this thesis was to study some metabolic functions of the gut microflora in children with known or screening detected celiac disease (CD) and their first-degree relatives.

Materials

Study I. A number of 36 untreated CD children, 47 after at least 3 months on glutenfree diet (GFD) and 42 healthy controls (HC).

Study II. A number of 76 first-degree relatives to CD children and 93 healthy controls (HC).

Study III. A number of 17 screening detected CD children were included to be compared with the untreated children and controls from *study I*; with exchange of one child in the untreated group, due to low age.

Study IV. A comparative study regarding correlation between iso-forms of short chain fatty acids (SCFAs) in humans as well as in animals.

Methods

Faecal short chain fatty acids were measured in all four studies. Additionally faecal tryptic activity (FTA) was measured in *study II*.

Major findings

All groups of CD children demonstrated a similar SCFAs profile, i.e. significantly more total SCFAs and acetic acid and a strong tendency to more iso-butyric and iso-valeric acids compared with HC. The first-degree relatives demonstrated another SCFAs profile, i.e. significantly less total SCFAs and acetic acid and significantly more FTA than HC.

Conclusions and future outlook

Based upon the strong similarities between all groups of CD children we are allowing ourselves hypothesising that CD children have a "celiacogenic" flora compared with healthy controls.

In a similar way it can be said that the first-degree relatives are harbouring a "celiacprotective" microflora.

Our findings open up for challenging new diagnostic, therapeutic and prognostic possibilities.

Key words

Celiac disease, children, faeces, microflora associated characteristics, short chain fatty acids, branched-chain fatty acids, iso-butyric acid, iso-valeric acid, relatives, faecal microflora, faecal tryptic activity, screening

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

The present thesis is based on the following papers, which will be referred to in the text by their Roman numerals;

- Tjellström B, Stenhammar L, Högberg L, Fälth-Magnusson K, Magnusson K-E, Midtvedt T, Sundqvist T, Norin E. Gut microflora associated characteristics in children with celiac disease. Am J Gastroenterol 2005;100:2784-8.
- II. Tjellström B, Stenhammar L, Högberg L, Fälth-Magnusson K,
 Magnusson K-E, Midtvedt T, Sundqvist T, Houlston R, Popat S, Norin E.
 Gut microflora associated characteristics in first-degree relatives of
 children with celiac disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 2007;42:1204-08.
- III. Tjellström B, Stenhammar L, Högberg L, Fälth-Magnusson K, Magnusson K-E, Midtvedt T, Sundqvist T, Norin E. Screening-detected and symptomatic untreated celiac children show similar gut microfloraassociated characteristics. Manuscript.
- IV. Cardona ME, Collinder E, Stern S, Tjellström B, Norin E, Midtvedt T.
 Correlation between faecal iso-butyric and iso-valeric acids in different species. Microbiol Ecol Health Dis 2005;17:177-82.

То

.....

with best regards from the author

.....

To my family and all our friends

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PAGE

1.	INTRODUCTION	7			
	Introduction to the disease				
	Historical perspectives				
	Epidemiology				
	Pathogenesis				
	Genetic factors	12			
	Gluten	12			
	Immunological mechanisms	13			
2.	DIAGNOSIS	15			
	The small bowel enteropathy	15			
	Small bowel biopsy	18			
	Serological markers	18			
	Biochemical tests	18			
	Symptoms, signs and complications	19			
3.	GUT MICROFLORA				
	Relevant microflora associated characteristics - MACs	21			
	Production of short chain fatty acids – SCFAs	21			
	Faecal tryptic activity – FTA	22			
	Celiac disease and the gastrointestinal microbiota	24			
4.	TREATMENT	24			
5.	AIMS OF THE THESIS	25			
6.	MATERIAL AND METHODS	25			
	Subjects	25			
	Paper I-IV	25			
	Ethical considerations	26			
	Determination of microflora associated characteristics – MACs	27			
	Short chain fatty acids – SCFAs	27			
	Faecal tryptic activity – FTA	27			
	HLA analysis	27			
	Statistical methods	28			

7. RESULTS SUMMARY	28
8. DISCUSSION General discussion	30 31
9. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS	34
10. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	35
11. REFERENCES	37
12. PAPERS I-IV	56

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AGA AGUS rats	<u>A</u> nti- <u>G</u> liadin <u>A</u> ntibodies An albino rat strain of long-Evans origin, which was reared under			
	Germfree (GF) conditions at Dept of Germfree Res. Stockholm,			
	Sweden, since 1956. Conventional strains were repeatedly			
	established by transfer of GF animals to conventional			
	surroundings.			
CD	<u>C</u> eliac <u>D</u> isease			
DGP	Deamidated Gliadin Antibodies			
EMA	<u>E</u> ndo <u>m</u> ysium <u>A</u> ntibodies			
FTA	<u>Fa</u> ecal <u>T</u> ryptic <u>A</u> ctivity			
GFD	<u>G</u> luten- <u>F</u> ree <u>D</u> iet			
GI	<u>G</u> astro <u>i</u> ntestinal			
НС	Healthy Controls			
HLA	<u>H</u> uman <u>L</u> eukocyte <u>A</u> ntigen			
IEL	Intraepithelial Lymphocytes			
MAC	Microflora Associated Characteristics			
ME	<u>M</u> ilieu <u>E</u> xterieur			
MI	<u>M</u> ilieu Interieur			
MT	<u>M</u> ilieu <u>T</u> otale			
iNOS	inducible <u>Nitric Oxide Synthase</u>			
NO	<u>N</u> itric <u>O</u> xide			
PCR-SSP	Polymerase Chain Reaction – Sequence Specific Primers			
SCFAs	Short Chain Fatty Acids			
SD	Standard Deviation			
tTG	tissue Transglutaminase			
TGA	<u>T</u> ransglutaminase <u>A</u> ntibodies			

1. INTRODUCTION

Introduction to the disease

Celiac disease (CD) or gluten-induced enteropathy is next to allergy the most common chronic disorder in children. At the same time CD is a food intolerance and an autoimmune disorder. CD is caused by a complex interplay between many genes and environment. In genetically predisposed individuals dietary ingestion of gluten causes a chronic inflammation in the proximal small bowel mucosa, leading to loss of the normal intestinal barrier function and integrity. There are histopathologic changes in the mucosa starting with an increased number of intraepithelial T lymphocytes (IEL) proceeding to villous atrophy. The morphological changes of the mucosa result in impaired function with decreased absorption of nutrients and a range from no or few clinical symptoms of disease to extensive malabsorption. On treatment with gluten-free diet (GFD) the mucosa usually heals and the patient becomes symptom free. Untreated or insufficiently treated CD is associated with numerous complications. (For reviews see Kagnoff, 2007; MacDonald, 2005).

In patients with CD, the function of the gut flora and its potential connection with or influence on the disease can be studied from a pathogenic, diagnostic or therapeutic point of view. In the present studies we assessed biochemical methods in an attempt to evaluate the function of the intestinal bacterial flora in children with CD, first degree relatives of children with CD and children with screening detected CD. We also investigated the correlation between two isoacids, *i*-butyric and *i*-valeric acid, in faeces from some different mammalian species including humans.

Historical perspectives

Some 10,000 years ago the cultivation of wheat and other cereals began, when the gathering and hunting man gradually became the agricultural man. This led to exposure to alimentary products, cereals with increasing gluten content, not likely presented before to humans in their 2-3 million year old history (Greco, 1997; Guandalini, 2008). The Greek physician Aretaeus the Cappadocian is believed to be the author of the first description of CD. In the first century AD he described a form of "coeliac diathesis" (Walker-Smith, 1988). Interestingly, Aretaeus was the first to describe not only CD but also diabetes mellitus, two conditions we now know are associated with the same HLA-types. Many centuries later, in 1887, the British paediatrician Sir

Samuel Gee gave a lecture "On the coeliac affection" at the Hospital for Sick Children at Great Ormond Street in London (Gee, 1888). This lecture was published in 1888 and is considered to be the first publication on CD in modern times (Walker-Smith, 1988).

The next milestone in the history of CD is 1950, when the Dutch paediatrician WK Dicke reported his epoch-making discovery that gluten is the substance that causes the harm of CD. His findings were published in Dutch in 1950 and 1953 in English (Dicke WK, 1950; Van de Kamer et al., 1953; Pena, 1991; Van Berge-Henegouwen & Mulder, 1993). A few years later the oral small bowel biopsy technique made it possible to demonstrate the celiac enteropathy in live patients. Indeed, the development of small bowel biopsy is of fundamental importance and represents the birth of paediatric gastroenterology as a subspeciality within paediatrics (Walker-Smith, 2003) and the formation of the European Society for Paediatric Gastroenterology and Nutrition (ESPGAN), today called the European Society for Paediatric for the diagnosis of CD, which have been to the guidance of clinicians and scientists both within paediatrics and adult gastroenterology (Meeuwisse, 1970). CD has been regarded as an autoimmune disease since Dieterich and her group in 1997 discovered that the enzyme tissue transglutaminase is the autoantigen (Dieterich et al., 1997).

Epidemiology

Formerly looked upon as a rare and in most cases transient childhood disease, CD is now recognized as one of the most common chronic diseases in children and adults in Europe and the US. The prevalence of the disease is generally believed to be 1% (Fasano A et al., 2003; Dubé et al., 2005). However, many children with CD go undiagnosed (Ravikumara et al., 2007). This is illustrated by a recent Swedish multicenter screening study, that revealed CD in 3% of 12-year-old schoolchildren, of whom one third of the cases was diagnosed before the screening (Myléus et al., 2009). Interestingly, a Swedish screening study, that has attracted little attention, found a prevalence of CD of 1.9% in the adult general population (Borch et al., 2001).

The prevalence of CD is increasing in the Swedish child population (Olsson et al., 2008) as well as in Finnish adults (Lohi et al., 2007). Moreover, in Finland the rising trend in CD moves parallel with that in type 1 diabetes. These changes cannot be explained by a higher alertness of

clinically working doctors but must reflect a real rise in the prevalence of the diseases, due to factors not yet known.

The epidemiology of childhood CD in Sweden has attracted special interest due to dramatic incidence changes over the past decades (Fig. 1; modified from Ivarsson, 2000; 2002). In 1989 the Swedish Working Group for Childhood Coeliac Disease was formed by the Section for Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition within the Swedish Paediatric Association. The prime task was to study the incidence of the disease. A national Swedish Childhood Coeliac Disease Register was started. New detected cases of CD in children younger than 15 years of age are reported to the register by local paediatricians. This unique register gives invaluable information on the incidence of CD in children and forms the basis for epidemiologic research (Ivarsson, 2005; Olsson et al., 2008; Olsson et al., 2009). The incidence changes have been abrupt and almost "epidemic" (Fig. 1) with an onset from year 1983 when the time for introduction of cereals was changed. Accordingly, when the regimen was changed again in 1995, the number of cases per year returned to "normal". Incidentally, the decrease occurred before the official recommendation was taken by the paediatricians in Sweden, probably due to an early public awareness of adverse effects of gluten. This was evident in the youngest age-group (0-1.9 years; line marked with stars in Fig. 1; modified from Ivarsson, 2000; 2002). These unexpected, short-term incidence fluctuations in children under 2 years of age, strongly suggest that interventional as well as environmental factors may operate. Preceding the sharp increase in the mid 1980s, the Swedish Paediatric Association had recommended postponing the introduction of gluten to infants from 4 to 6 months of age (Ivarsson et al., 2000). This recommendation was not strictly evidence based, but rather an expectation to reduce the prevalence of CD in young children. Coincidently, the gluten content of widely used infant feeding products was doubled due to reduction of milk content and use of cereals with a higher percentage of gluten (Olsson et al., 2008).



Changed recommendations

Figure 1. Three curves showing the age (years) at diagnosis of celiac disease (CD). In Sweden, the first change of recommendation for gluten introduction from 4 to 6 months of age, took place in 1983. It was followed by the sharply increased incidence in the youngest group, 0-1,9 years (line marked with stars). The arrow indicates the year for changed recommendations, back to gluten introduction at 4 months of age, in 1995. (Modified from Ivarsson, 2000; 2002).

By the couresy of A. Ivarsson, Umeå, 2009

Thus, the amount of gluten consumed by Swedish infants and the time of gluten introduction into the diet has changed considerably over the past decades. These factors have been claimed to be responsible for about 50% of the "Swedish epidemic" of CD (Fig. 1; modified from Ivarsson, 2000; 2002). Other pathogenetic factors of importance for childhood CD are length of breast-feeding (Fälth-Magnusson et al., 1996; Peters et al., 2001; Ivarsson et al., 2002; Akobeng et al., 2006) and intercurrent infections (Ivarsson, 2003).

The major finding of the "Swedish epidemic" of CD in young children is that prolonged breastfeeding and cautious introduction of gluten, when the baby is still breast-fed, seems to reduce the risk of developing CD (Ivarsson, 2005). Whether a postponement of gluten introduction until after 1 year of age would further decrease the risk of CD is the object of an ongoing Italian study (Catassi, personal communication). Theoretically, the risk of CD might be less after infancy due to a more mature small intestinal function.

Girls represent some 2/3 of the childhood CD population (Ivarsson et al., 2003). There is no explanation of this difference between the sexes, which interestingly is not noted in screening-detected cases of CD (Myléus et al., 2009).

Pathogenesis

Over the years several pathogenetic explanation models have been proposed. Originally it was hypothesised that CD was a state of enzyme deficiency, i.e. a type of inborn error of metabolism, with shortage of one or more specific enzymes responsible for detoxifying gluten or gliadin. However, no such enzymes could ever be demonstrated. It soon became obvious that this was a too simple explanation. As a result of the enormous progress of immunology, CD is now being looked upon as a miss-match between the patient's genetic make-up and ingested gluten. This leads to a complicated mucosal immune response with breakage of the gut barrier defence, ultimately resulting in a diffuse and complex clinical picture with more or less obvious symptoms from several organs in the body.

Genetic factors

It is well-known that CD is a familial disease. Thus, the prevalence of CD is approximately 10% among first-degree relatives (i.e. parents, siblings and children) of patients with CD (Högberg et al., 2003). Furthermore, the concordance rate is 75% in monozygotic twins compared with 11% in dizygotic twins (Greco et al., 2002).

It is also well-known that CD is a complex genetic disorder (Wolters & Wijmenga, 2008). There is a strong association to HLA-genes. Thus, more than 90% of European CD patients are DQ2 positive compared to 20 - 30% in the general population (Sollid et al., 2000; Louka et al., 2003). Most DQ2-negative celiacs are DQ8-positive. Absence of DQ2/DQ8 has thus a negative predictive value of more than 95% in a patient with suspected CD (Karell et al., 2003).

The contribution of the HLA genes to the familial risk of CD has been estimated to 40% (Petronzelli et al., 1997; Bevan et al., 1999). Thus, non-HLA linked genes may be a stronger determinant of the CD genetic susceptibility. Several such genes conferring risk of CD have been identified. There are numerous studies in the literature on the analysis of non-HLA genes in CD. However, various and partly contradictory reports have been published. Hopefully, more consistent results will in the future make genetic analysis usable in the clinical practice (Liu E et al., 2005).

Gluten

Gluten is a complex protein component of wheat, rye and barley. It can be extracted from a dough after water-soluble components are washed out. Gluten is traditionally divided into the ethanol-soluble fraction gliadin and the ethanol-insoluble remainder glutenin, both of which can be toxic to celiac intestinal mucosa. The gluten content, and thus the toxicity to celiacs, was low in ancient bread wheats compared to modern, cultivated grains (Molberg et al., 2005; Pizzuti et al., 2006). This may explain why a Pompeian family of 3 persons could consume 4 kg of bread daily (Catassi, personal communication). Today the consumption of wheat is increasing all over the Western World.

Immunological mechanisms

CD is a unique disease being at the same time a food intolerance and a model of autoimmunity. Thus, CD is the result of three factors:

- i) a strong association with certain HLA types,
- ii) an immune response against the enzyme tissue transglutaminase, and
- iii) gliadin as the environmental triggering factor.

This initiates a complex interplay between the innate and adaptive immunity systems leading to a process, which damages the enterocytes and ultimately breaks the intestinal barrier function (MacDonald & Monteleone., 2005, see Fig. 2). According to the current prevailing pathogenetic hypothesis one of the main features of CD is a leakage of the tight junctions between the enterocytes (Fasano, 2008). The abnormal small intestinal mucosal permeability can be studied using various test molecules (Stenhammar et al, 1989). Moreover, a genetic predisposition for a gut barrier defect has been reported in CD and ulcerative colitis (Wapenaar et al., 2008). In addition to a genetically determined altered permeability, several factors can have a similar effect, e.g. pro-inflammatory cytokines (Bruewer et al., 2003) and intestinal infections (Berkes et al., 2003; MacDonald & Monteleone., 2005, see Fig. 2). For more details the reader is referred to recent reviews on the intestinal barrier regulation (Liu Z et al., 2005; Turner, 2006; Fasano, 2008).

Although much remains to be explained in the pathogenesis of CD, it is now widely recognized that fragments of gliadin pass the intestinal epithelial cell layer, primarily through leaky intercellular tight junctions but also transcellularly, and reach the lamina propria (Kagnoff, 2007). Gluten peptides may also be collected from the gut lumen by subepithelial dendritic cell processes penetrating between the enterocytes. Interestingly, mice depleted in dendritic cells rapidly develop devastating autoimmunity (Ohnmacht et al., 2009).

Gluten consists of peptides with a high content of proline and glutamine, so called prolamins. They are substrate for deamidation by tissue transglutaminase, which makes them negatively charged with a high affinity for DQ2 and DQ8 molecules. After deamidation by tissue transglutaminase the gliadin peptides bind to HLA DQ2 or DQ8 receptors on antigen presenting cells and are presented to CD4+ T-cells, which orchestrate the immune response. Proinflammatory cytokines of Th1-type and chemokines are produced leading to enteropathy starting with infiltration of IEL and successively damage to the enterocytes. In addition, NO is produced through induction of inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) (Holmgren Peterson et al., 1998; Daniels et al., 2005) and B-cells produce antibodies to various antigens, including AGA, EMA and TGA.





Printed by permission of Science

In conclusion, CD has a multifactorial pathogenesis with an impaired intestinal barrier function leading to a miscommunication between the innate and adaptive immune systems starting early in life (Forsberg, 2006). Growing evidence suggests that the defect gut barrier in CD is a cause rather than a consequence of the disease. Still many questions remain to be answered, e.g.

- why do not all HLA DQ2/DQ8-positive individuals develop CD;
- where does the deamidation of gluten by TG2 take place;
- how are the TG2 autoantibodies formed and what are the role of these antibodies;
- is the initial event taking place in the epithelium or lamina propria?

2. DIAGNOSIS

The small bowel enteropathy

The CD enteropathy was traditionally believed to be continuously distributed in the proximal small bowel (Walker-Smith & Murch, 1999). However, it is well documented that the celiac enteropathy may have a patchy distribution in the upper small bowel (Scott & Losowski, 1976; Bonamico et al., 2004) or even be confined only to the bulbus duodeni (Kappinen et al., 2004; Bonamico et al., 2008), which has important implications regarding how to take the mucosal biopsy. Interestingly, CD may affect not only the proximal small bowel since increased IEL density in the terminal ileum has been reported in celiac patients with duodenal villous atrophy (Dickey & Hughes, 2004). The increased number of IELs is believed to be the initial phase of the celiac enteropathy detectable by light microscopy and mirrors the inflammation of the lamina propria, which is the seat of the mucosal immunological response in CD (Ferguson & Murray, 1971). Thus, it is of interest to count the number of IELs in the mucosal biopsy specimen. Various results have been published. Today counts >20 – 30 IELs per 100 enterocytes are considered to be a marker of mucosal inflammation in children (Grant et al., 2008) and adults (Veress et al., 2004). CD3 immunohistological staining may facilitate the evaluation of the biopsy specimen (Fig. 3).

The small bowel enteropathy in CD is today widely classified according to Marsh (Marsh, 1992), modified by Oberhuber (Oberhuber et al., 1999; Dickson et al., 2006). The lightmicroscopical mucosal changes describe a dynamic progression: increased number of IEL count (Marsh 1); crypt hyperplasia (Marsh 2); various stages of villous atrophy (Marsh 3 a-c) (Fig. 3).

In addition to the spectrum of small intestinal morphological changes in CD, it is well documented that some patients may lack enteropathy detectable with conventional light microscopy (Sbarbati et al., 2003). In such cases electron microscopy may reveal microvillous lesions (Dickson et al., 2006).



Normal small intestinal mucosa

Partial villous atrophy



CD3 stain normal mucosa



Total villous atrophy



Figure 3.

CD3 staining - Partial villous

By the courtesy of Britta Halvarsson, Malmö, 2009.

Small bowel biopsy

Although today questioned as "the gold standard", the small bowel biopsy is still essential in the diagnosis of CD in children. The oral capsule technique is in many clinics replaced by endoscopic procedure, permitting several mucosal biopsies being taken under ocular inspection. Both European and North American paediatric gastroenterologists recommend demonstration of a small bowel enteropathy for a safe and reliable diagnosis of CD (Fasano et al., 2008).

Serological markers

The finding of increased serological celiac markers (anti-gliadin antibodies, AGA; endomysium antibodies, EMA; transglutaminase antibodies, TGA) supports the diagnosis but cannot replace the small bowel biopsy, although some researchers question the need for biopsy in children with very high antibody titers (Barker et al., 2005; Donaldson et al., 2008). According to the Swedish working group for childhood celiac disease a diagnosis of CD can be safely made in a child with:

- symptoms or signs of malabsorption
- increased celiac serology markers
- a small bowel biopsy showing enteropathy consistent with CD
- a positive clinical response to GFD

(Danielsson et al., 1998; Stenhammar et al., 2006).

Today TGA is the most used celiac serology test. However, AGA is probably still the best test in infants and young children (Grodzinsky et al., 1995; Lagerqvist et al., 2008). The recently introduced deamidated gliadin antibody test seems promising but needs further evaluation (Agardh, 2007; Kaukinen et al., 2007; Korponay-Szabó et al., 2008).

Biochemical tests

A recent approach has shown that ¹³C-xylose and ¹⁴C-xylose breath tests can be used for the diagnosis of celiac disease in adults (Tveito et al., 2008). Tveito et al. present even more promising results in a study on ¹³C-sorbitol breath test (Tveito et al., 2009).

Symptoms, signs and complications

The typical symptoms of CD in young children are often obvious and include gastrointestinal symptoms, poor weight gain, thin extremities and a protruding abdomen (Fasano, 2005). Older children may present with recurrent abdominal pain or constipation. In teen-agers the symptoms are often more subtle with anaemia (Mody et al., 2003), late puberty or short stature (Stenhammar et al., 1986). Some cases of childhood CD may present with an acute onset of diarrhoea, dehydration and severely affected general condition, so called celiac crisis (Mones et al., 2007). This severe condition may be induced by certain gastrointestinal virus infections.

From screening studies we know that CD can be more or less asymptomatic. The "ice-berg" has been used as a metaphor for the disease in genetically predisposed individuals: clinically overt cases are above the water line and asymptomatic individuals with silent or latent disease form the submerged part of the iceberg (Logan, 1992; Fasano, 2005). Only screening studies can give a reliable estimate of the whole iceberg (Mulder & Bartelsman, 2005).

Interestingly, symptoms and signs of childhood CD seem to have changed over the past decades with milder or more non-specific symptoms. This was first reported from Finland (Mäki et al., 1988) and later from Sweden (Ludvigsson et al., 2004) and UK (Ravikumara et al., 2006; Rodrigues & Jenkins, 2008). The reason for the changing clinical presentation is basically unknown.

In some cases CD is associated with other autoimmune diseases, including type 1 diabetes, thyroid disease and Addison disease, as well as with chromosomal aberrations, such as Down's, Turner's and Williams syndrome. There are some indications that untreated CD might increase the risk of autoimmune complications (Ventura et al., 1999), although contradicted by others (Sategna Guidetti et al., 2001). Long-term complications to CD are reduced bone density (Jatla et al., 2009, Agardh et al., 2009), infertility (Collin et al., 1996; Pellicano et al., 2007) and mood disorders (Dewar et al., 2005; Pynnonen et al., 2002). Previous studies have indicated an over-risk for the development of malignant disease in CD (Keating, 1984). However, recent studies show that this association is weak. (Olén, 2008; Elfström, 2009).

Refractory CD is defined as persistence of small bowel enteropathy in spite of GFD for at least 6 months. The condition can be classified into type I with normal IEL and type II with abnormal

IELs. In type II the aberrant IELs may expand resulting in enteropathy associated T-cell lymphoma. This is a very serious complication with a high mortality (Malamut et al., 2009). The mechanism behind this complication is virtually unknown.

3. GUT MICROFLORA

The flora of the adult human body and all other mammals form an extremely complicated ecosystem, exceeding more than 1500 species and about 1000 species live in the intestinal canal. There are at least 10^{13} - 10^{14} bacteria in the microflora of the colon and maybe 1000 times more bacteria in the gut than there are cells in the body.

Soon after birth, the gastrointestinal (GI) tract is colonised with bacteria and complex populations are established successively. The first bacteria to colonise have plenty of room and nutrition. These bacteria are aerobes or facultative anaerobes (S. aureus, E. coli and others) which consume oxygen present, inviting the more obligate anaerobes, especially Bifidobacteria, to be established and soon become the dominating part of the flora, as long as the baby is breast fed. About 99% of the normal gut flora are anaerobes (Wilson, 2005; Ouwehand, Vaughan., 2006; Benno, 2006).

In all mammals throughout life there is in all compartments of the alimentary tract a complex interplay – often called cross-talks – between the three major actors i.e the host, its microflora and environmental factors as diet, drugs etc. These cross-talks are forming structures and functions in all compartments. Over the years, the microbial influences have been worked out by comparative studies in conventional (CONV=organisms harbouring a conventional microflora) and germfree (GF=organisms devoid any microflora) animals. Applying a slight travesty of the well-known terminology introduced by Claude Bernard, the mammalian organism itself is defined as the *Milieu Interieur (MI)*, its microflora as *Milieu Exterieur (ME)*, and the two together as *Milieu Totale (MT)* (Midtvedt, 1989).

In order to study the host parameters related to the colonisation of microbes and the microbial influences on the host, the GAC/MAC-concept have been found useful.

A MAC (Microflora Associated Characteristic) has been defined as the recording of any anatomical structure, physiological, biochemical or immunological function in an organism that has been influenced by the microflora (Midtvedt et al., 1985). When microbes that actually influence the parameter under study are absent, as in germfree animals as well as in newborn individuals, and sometimes in individuals receiving antimicrobial treatment, this particular recording is defined as a Germfree Animal Characteristic, GAC. Consequently a MI represents the sum of all GACs and MT represent a sum of MACs. In table 1 is shown a list of some biochemical MAC/GACs.

There are several factors indicating a role for infections in the pathogenesis of CD (Sollid & Gray, 2004). It is a well-known clinical assumption, that the presentation of CD in children often is preceded by an infection. This might theoretically lead to altered intestinal function (Tlaskalova-Hogenova et al., 2005; Drago et al., 2006) including the intestinal absorption of nutrients (Holm et al., 1992).

Relevant MACs studied

Production of short chain fatty acids (SCFAs)

In the alimentary tract, SCFAs are produced by microbial fermentative breakdown of endogenous and exogenous compounds, mainly complex carbohydrates, but to a certain extent, also proteins. Faecal SCFAs represent a complex interplay between the type and amounts of consumed dietary compounds, host-related enzymes, the microflora presented in various compartments and its capability to perform other chemical processes as production of other organic acids, various alcohols, methane, hydrogen gas and probably also hydrogen sulfide etc, the anaerobic conditions in the different intestinal compartments as well as absorption of the SCFAs produced.

These complex processes can be simplified as follows. At birth, meconium contains only tiny amounts of acetic acid and this acid represent the prominent SCFAs as long as breast milk is the major source of diet (Midtvedt AC, 1994). The situation reflects the enzymatic capability of the dominant flora. The major fermentative product of bifidobacteria and lactobacilli, i.e. the two dominating groups of microbes in breast-fed babies, is lactic acid, and only to a little extend, acetic acid. When the baby is exposed to food other than breast milk increasing amounts of longer SCFAs than acetic acid can be found. The SCFAs "profile" reflects partly type and amounts of dietary compounds, partly alterations in the composition of the GI microflora. At

two years of age, the SCFAs profile in healthy children are similar to that found in adults (Midtvedt AC, 1994) and the composition of the microflora has changed accordingly. Bifidobacteria constitute a minor part, whereas strict anaerobes, as Bacteroides and Eubacterium species, clostridia and others are dominating. It has to be kept in mind that the basic product of microbial breakdown of complex carbohydrates is acetic acid, yielding an excess of electrons to get rid of. In order to keep fermentation going, the microbes can utilise several ways. In the absence of oxygen, i.e. the physiological status in the intestinal lumen, they can, by anabolic processes, produce longer SCFAs, which can be utilised by the host (Roedinger WEW, Moore A. 1981). Shortly spoken, this is a win/win situation for both parts. The microbes can continue their metabolism and the host get access to energy-rich SCFAs. It has to be mentioned that another way to get rid of excess of electrons is formation of other compounds, especially methane and hydrogen gas. However, none of these microbial products have been investigated in patients with CD and consequently, they will not be discussed any further. SCFAs represent major anions in intestinal content and significant deviations from a normal SCFAs profile may represent considerable alterations in the local microclimate. Possible physiological and patho-physiological consequences of such alterations are poorly understood and often neglected

Faecal tryptic activity (FTA)

In response to food intake, inactive trypsinogen is secreted by the pancreas gland, together with trypsin inaktivator, into the small intestine, where it is activated to trypsin by enterokinase or by active trypsin already present. FTA is the net sum of (i) pancreatic secretion of trypsinogen and trypsin inactivator, (ii) activation, as already mentioned above (iii) inactivation/degradation of trypsin and/or trypsin inactivator by microbial enzymes and exogenous products (Norin, 1985). Microbes responsible for this inactivation/degradation of trypsin seem to be located within the Bacteroides group (Ramare et al., 1996). It might be mentioned that so far, other mammals than man harbouring a normal intestinal flora, which demonstrate zero level of FTA, whereas GF animals always demonstrate high levels of FTA. (Norin et al., 1985, 1986). The mechanism(s) or reason(s) for this remarkable human feature is (are) to the best of our knowledge, still not elucidated.

The daily pancreatic production of trypsin in human adults has been estimated to 1 to 3 g (Kuknal J et al., 1965). To simplify, assuming a daily pancreatic output of 2 gram and a fluid passage through duodenum of 10 l/day, giving 200 mg/kg of tryptic activity, i.e. close to the

values found in faeces from CD relatives. However, assuming a daily output of 100 g faeces, it can be calculated that only 10% of pancreatic trypsin is excreted in its active form. The remaining is either microbial degraded or inactivated by trypsin inhibitors.

Table 1. Influence of the microflora on certain major anatomical, physiological and biochemical parameters of the intestine.

Parameter	MAC*	GAC*	Microbes
Anatomical/physiological			
Intestinal wall	Thicker	Thinner	Unknown
Cell kinetics	Fast	Slower	Unknown
Migration motor			
complexes	Normal	Fewer	Unknown
Size of the caecum	Normal	Enlarged	Partly unknown
Oxygen tension	Low	As high as in tissues	Several species
Redox potential (mV)	Low (< -100)	High (>0)	Unknown
Biochemical			
Bile acid metabolism	Deconjugation	No deconjugation	Several species
	Dehydrogenation	No dehydrogenation	Many species
	Dehydroxylation	No dehydroxylation	Few species
Bilirubin metabolism	Deconjugation	Little deconjugation	Many species
	Formation of urobilin	No formation of urobilin	One species
Cholesterol	Formation of coprostanol	No formation of coprostanol	Few species
Intestinal formed gases	Carbon dioxide	Some carbon dioxide	Many species
	Hydrogen	No hydrogen	Some species
	Methane	No methane	Few species
Mucin metabolism	Degradation	No degradation	Many species
Tryptic activity	Little or none	High activity	Few species
Beta-aspartylglycine	None	Present	Little known
Formation of SCFAs	Large amounts	Far less ^{**}	Many species

* these Microflora Associated Characteristic (MAC) and Germfree Animal Characteristic (GAC), values are adapted from T Midtvedt (1999).

 ** mainly acetic acid from the diet

Celiac disease and the GI microbiota

As stated earlier, CD might be diagnosed following enteric infections. However, causal relationship remains to be established (Welander., 2009).

Some few years ago, a Swedish group showed that rod-shaped bacteria were attached to the small intestinal epithelium in around 1/3 of CD children, but not to the epithelium of healthy controls (Forsberg et al., 2004) This unexpected and thought-provoking finding was commented upon in an Editorial, stating that the study raised more questions than it answered, and that "it will be essential verifying that bacteria may play a role in celiac disease (Sollid & Gray, 2004). To the best of our knowledge, Forsberg et al. have, so far not characterised the rod-shaped microbes down to species level, thus making it difficult for other groups to verify their findings. However, the mere fact that alteration in the intestinal microbiota might be found in celiac patients have prompted many new investigations, as demonstrated in a recent CD symposium in Amsterdam, April 2008. One group from Australia presented data "thought to be the first known study assessing the commensal bacterial counts in patients with CD". They showed significant differences in the amount of 7 microbial groups, in CD patients and healthy controls (Harnett, 2009). The results of another study, indicate that "virulence features of the enteric microbiota are linked to celiac disease". Altogether in the Amsterdam congress, there were several posters about CD and the composition of the faecal flora and some posters about the finding of bacterial antibodies but no studies on the function of the gut flora were presented.

4. TREATMENT

The only effective treatment of CD is GFD, i.e. a diet free of wheat, rye and barley. Oats were traditionally excluded from the GFD. Recent studies indicate that patients with CD tolerate pure oats (Högberg et al., 2004). However, a few celiacs may have avenin-reactive mucosal T-cells and thus be intolerant to oats (Arentz-Hansen et al., 2004). It is generally believed that the GFD must be strict. A recent systematic review of the literature suggests that a daily gluten intake of <10 mg is unlikely to cause intestinal mucosal abnormalities (Akobeng et al., 2008). The GFD is recommended for both symptomatic and asymptomatic coeliac individuals (Polanco, 2008) for optimal health and minimal risk of complications (Haines et al., 2008, Pynnonen et al., 2005). It is obvious, that adherence to a strict GFD must be difficult, not only for children and teen-agers with CD but also for adults. This is well-documented in the literature (Hallert et al., 1998; Hörnell, 2008; Wagner et al., 2008).

5. AIMS OF THE THESIS

The overall goal of this thesis was to study the metabolic function of gut microflora by means of analysing the faecal SCFA pattern using the MAC concept. The specific aims were to investigate: *study I:* Children with untreated CD and children with CD on GFD to see if there are differences between the groups, indicating a deviant gut microflora function. *study II:* Healthy first-degree relatives of children with CD to see if there are differences between the groups indicating a deviant gut microflora function. In addition we analysed the faecal tryptic activity (FTA) in this study. *study II:* Screening detected children with CD to see if there are differences between the groups indicating a deviant gut microflora function. *study II:* Screening detected children with CD to see if there are differences between the groups indicating a deviant gut microflora function.

see if these acids reflect a deviant gut flora function.

6. MATERIAL AND METHODS

Subjects

Paper I

Faecal samples from thirty-six children (12 boys/24 girls; median age 4.7 years, range 0.7 - 9.9 years) with CD were studied at presentation when still on a normal gluten-containing diet. They all had symptoms and signs indicative for CD, positive celiac serology markers and small bowel biopsy showing severe enteropathy, consistent with CD. Forty-seven celiac children (21 boys/26 girls; median age 4.2 years, range 1.1 - 10.3 years) were studied when they had been on GFD for at least 3 months.

For comparison, faecal samples from 42 healthy children (23 boys/19 girls; median age 3.0 years, range 0.3 - 5.8 years) were investigated.

Paper II

Faecal samples from seventy-six first degree relatives (26 fathers, 28 mothers, 9 brothers, 12 sisters, 1 son) (median age 42 years, range 12 – 76 years) to 34 index children (11 boys/23 girls;

median age 3.1 years at diagnosis; 30 HLA DQ2-positive, 3 HLA DQ-negative, 1 no HLAtyping available) with CD were studied. All first-degree relatives studied were on a normal gluten-containing diet, had no symptoms of CD or other chronic disease and had normal serum IgA, EMA or TGA. In 48 out of the 76 relatives small bowel biopsy had been performed, in a previous study, showing no light-microscopical changes indicative of CD. For comparison, faecal samples from 93 healthy controls were studied (Siigur et al., 1994).

Paper III

Seventeen children (8 boys/9 girls; median age 12 years, all born in 1993) with small bowel biopsy verified CD were included in the study. The children had been detected in a screening-study using anti-human tissue transglutaminase of isotypes IgA and IgG and total serum IgA. All children had increased antibody levels. Faecal sample was not available from one child and faecal material was too little to permit analysis in one case. Faecal samples from the remaining 15 children were studied.

For comparison we used faecal samples from 36 children (12 boys/24 girls; median age 4.7 years, range 0.7 - 10 years) with symptomatic CD at presentation and 42 healthy children (23 boys/19 girls; median age 3.0 years, range 0.3 - 5.8 years) (*Paper I*).

Paper IV

Faecal samples from 42 healthy children (23 children aged 0-3 years and 19 children aged >3- 6 years (*Paper I*)), 93 healthy adult controls (Siigur et al, 1994), rats (48 Wistar rats and 41 AGUS rats) (Collinder et al., 2000), horses (10 competing Standardbreds, 8 retired Standardbreds, 25 sport horses) and pigs (16 cohorts, each with 5 - 21 individuals) (Collinder et al., 2002) were studied.

Ethical considerations

The studies in Paper I, II and III were approved by the Research Ethics Committee of Linköping University, Linköping, Sweden. In addition, the study in Paper III was approved by the Regional Ethical Review Board at Umeå University, Umeå, Sweden. Informed consent was obtained from all participating families. The local ethical committees in Stockholm and Uppsala, Sweden, approved study IV.

Determination of microflora associated characteristics (MACs)

Short chain fatty acids - SCFAs

The faecal samples were frozen within 20 minutes of passage and stored at -20° pending analysis.

The faecal material was homogenised after addition of distilled water containing 3 mmol/l of 2ethylbutyric acid (acting as an internal standard) and H_2SO_4 (0.5 mmol/l). Two millilitres of the homogenate was vacuum-distilled, according to the method used by Zijlstra et al.1977, modified by Höverstad et al.1984. The distillate was analysed with gas liquid chromatography using flame ionisation detection and quantified using internal standardisation. The following SCFAs were analysed: acetic acid; propionic acid; *i*-butyric acid; *n*-butyric acid; *i*-valeric acid; *n*-valeric acid; *i*-caproic acid; and *n*-caproic acid. The results were expressed in mmol/kg wet weight. The relative distribution of the fatty acids was calculated as a percentage of the total SCFA concentration.

Faecal tryptic activity - FTA

Faecal samples were homogenised with saline (1:2) and centrifuged at 5000 rpm for 30 min. Aliquots of 0.1 ml of the supernatant was added to 2.9 ml Tris buffer, pH 8.2, containing 4.4 g/l calcium chloride (Norin E., 1986). After that, 0.6 ml 0.0003 *M* BAPNA (N-benzoyl-DL-arginine-4-nitroanilide hydrochloride) was added. The reaction was performed at room temperature and was stopped after 10 minutes by adding 0.6 ml 5 *M* acetic acid. Bovine pancreas trypsin type III diluted in 2 mM hydrochloric acid was used for construction of the standard curve. All samples and standards were analysed spectrophotometrically in parallel with blanks at 405 nm. After correction for blank values, FTA was calculated and expressed as mg tryptic activity/kg faeces.

HLA analysis

Most index children and family members of Study II were genotyped at HLA-DQ for the A1*0501 and B1*0201 alleles by polymerase chain reaction-sequence specific primers (PCR-SSP) (Olerup et al., 1993).

Statistical methods

<u>Paper I</u>

The statistical evaluation was performed by Student's *t*-test. A *p* value < 0.05 was considered significant. Correlation was tested using the Spearman rank correlation coefficient r^2 . A coefficient $r^2 > 0.70$ was considered as a strong and > 0.90 as a very strong correlation.

Paper II

Relationships between continuous variables were assessed by the Student's *t*-test. A *p*-value < 0.05 was considered significant. Discriminate analysis was performed using SPSS (SPSS Inc, Chicago, IL; v. 14.0 for Windows).

Paper III

Statistical analysis was performed using Student's *t*-test with Bonferroni correction. SCFA results with scewed distribution were tested by the Wilcoxon rank sum test. A *p*-value < 0.05 was considered significant.

Paper IV

The Mann-Whitney U test for unpaired observations was used to compare the total amount of SCFAs in different groups within species. The correlation between the iso-butyric and iso-valeric acids was tested using the Spearman rank correlation coefficient r^2 .

7. RESULTS SUMMARY

The main findings of *Paper I-III* are presented in Table 2. For further details please see the individual *Papers I-IV*.

Paper I

There was a significant difference between untreated CD children and healthy controls (HC) as well as between treated CD children and HC with significantly higher level of acetic, *i*-butyric, *i*-valeric acid and total SCFAs. The propionic and *n*-valeric acids were significantly higher in

children with CD on GFD compared to HC. There was a strong correlation between *i*-butyric and *i*-valeric acids in all study groups.

<u>Paper II</u>

Significantly lower levels of acetic acid and total SCFAs as well as a significantly increased level of *i*-butyric acid and FTA were found in relatives compared to HC.

<u>Paper III</u>

The children with screening-detected CD had a significant increase in the amount of SCFAs with regard to acetic acid, *i*-caproic acid and the total amount of SCFAs compared to HC.

<u>Paper IV</u>

High differences in the total output of SCFAs were observed within and between species investigated. Despite these differences, a remarkable correlation between the iso-butyric and iso-valeric acids was found.

	Paper I			Paper II		Paper III		
Short chain fatty acid	Untreated CD	Treated CD	Healthy controls	1 st degree relatives	Healthy controls	Untreated screening detected	Untreated sympto- matic	Healthy controls
Acetic	50.6***	49.3***	25.4	27.5***	48.8	76***	50***	25
propionic	13.9	14.1*	11.6	13.0	14.5	11	14	11
i-butyric	2.3**	2.2**	1.6	2.4***	1.6	2.2	2.3***	1.6
butyric	15.4	15.7	14.9	12.8	15.4	16	15	15
i-valeric	3.0**	2.8**	2.1	2.5	2.2	2.9	3.0**	2.1
valeric	1.8	1.8**	1.4	2.0	2.0	1.8	1.7	1.4
i-caproic	0.3	0.2	0.2			0.8*	0.3	0.2
caproic	0.2	0.2	0.2	0.7	1.3	0.7	0.2	0.2
Total	87.4***	86.1***	57.1	60.8***	85.5	111***	86***	57
No.	36	47	42	76	93	17	36	42
Age years	0.7-9.9	1.1-10.3	0.3-5.8	families	adults	12	0.7-10	0.3-5.8
Sex	12m/24f	21m/26f	23m/19f	36m/40f	29m/64f	8m/9f	12m/24f	23m/19f

Significant difference vs. healthy controls: * p < 0.05; ** p < 0.01; *** p < 0.001

Table 2. Summary of the results regarding SCFAs

8. DISCUSSION

<u> Paper I - III</u>

Our finding of an altered specific faecal SCFA profile in CD children, both at presentation, during treatment with GFD, as well as when found in a screening programme, has to the best of our knowledge not previously been reported (*Paper I, III*). This finding might be a genuine phenomenon of CD patients, not affected by either the diet, the gut inflammation or the autoimmune status of the patient. Our results are supported by a recent study from Czechia (Kopekný et al., 2008) that shows an increased level of faecal SCFAs in children with CD before the introduction of GFD. It would have been interesting to learn the results of the individual acids in their study. De Angelis at al., reported differences in the faecal microbiota between children with CD and controls (De Angelis et al., 2009). The significant increase of some faecal SCFA in children with CD compared with HC is in accordance with our findings in children with CD irrespective of diet and may well reflect a deviant gut flora in CD patients.

A lower content of lactic acid producing microbes leaves more carbohydrate substrate to the fermentation process in the gut, leading to an increased production of SCFAs, primarily acetic acid, which is a pro-inflammatory substance supporting an inflammatory reaction in the gut. This might lead to a state of chronic inflammation, which maintains the increased permeability over the enteral mucosa, leading to a persistent increased leakage of antigenic material, e.g. bacteria and gluten, para- or transcelluarly. In this way the inflammatory cascade is rolling on. Primarily Bifidobacteria and Lactobacilli produce lactic acid. In CD patients, lower levels of these two species were found (Sanz et al., 2009; De Angelis et al., 2009) in untreated as well as treated patients compared to healthy controls, which might explain our finding of increased levels of acetic acid found in patients with untreated as well as treated CD. Together with the finding of striking differences in some MACs in first-degree relatives of children with CD, our results may well reflect a deviant gut microflora in CD patients and their non-celiac relatives. It can be hypothesised that individuals with CD have a "celiacogenic" microflora and the relatives a "celiacoprotective" flora.

If that is the case it opens up for new therapeutic measures. A manipulation of the intestinal microflora might, theoretically, affect gut mucosal permeability, since it has been shown that colonisation with certain bacteria can change intestinal permeability in rats and humans (Garcia-

Lafuente et al., 2001; Madsen et al., 2001). Another mode of action of a possible "celiacoprotective" microflora might be the formation of a functional barrier against pathogens.

Interesting is the finding of significantly lower levels of acetic acid in first degree relatives of CD children, indicative of them having a celiacoprotective intestinal microflora with a low production of acetic acid, maybe preventing the gluten to exert its toxic effects. In CD patients the GFD might, from the *ME*, take away the incitement to an initial inflammatory reaction, leading to a decreased inflammatory process in the *MI*, which leads to a more balanced situation in the *MT*. Is there a celiacogenic flora in CD-patients?

<u>Paper IV</u>

Study IV showed high differences in the total output of SCFAs within and between species. Despite these differences, a remarkable correlation between the iso-butyric and the iso-valeric acids was found. The fact that the correlation is strong, irrespective of species, age, diet and living conditions, points to an endogenous common protein source actually reaching the hindgut. We hypothesise that this source is intestinal sloughed cells.

General discussion

A prevalence of CD of 1% was found in a screening-study of children in UK, which is comparable to the incidence in adults (Bingley et al., 2004). This suggests that CD starts early in life, since the prevalence of the disease is not greater in adults than in children. The gut microflora is, with regard to function as well as composition, permanently established in children already from the age of 2 years (Midtvedt, 1994; Adlerberth & Wold, 2009). It may be that the presence, or absence, of certain bacteria in the upper small bowel is a prerequisite for developing CD in genetically predisposed individuals. Thus, in small intestinal biopsies performed on children with CD during the "Swedish epidemic" (Fig. 1), rod-shaped bacteria were found in 37% of children with CD at presentation and during gluten challenge. On gluten free diet 19% still had these rod-shaped bacteria in the small intestinal epithelium. Only 2% of the controls showed the same finding. Post-epidemically, in the years 2004-2007, small intestinal biopsies showed no major gut microbial differences between CD patients and controls

(Ou, 2009). These findings suggest that certain bacteria indeed could have a role in the "Swedish epidemic" of CD.

At the recent 13th International CD Symposium held 6-8 April 2009 in Amsterdam, Sanz et al. (2009) found reduced numbers of faecal and duodenal Bifidobacteria in both active and dietary treated childhood CD. However, Pusa et al. (2009) did not observe any major difference in the diversity of the small bowel mucosal microbiota between adults with CD and healthy controls. Thus, somewhat conflicting results regarding the impact of gut microflora in CD were presented at the symposium.

In addition to our finding of a deviant SCFA pattern in celiac children there are some indications of a potential role for the gut microbiota in CD. Thus, Collado et al. (2009) recently reported that duodenal and faecal microbiota is unbalanced in children with untreated CD and only partially restored on treatment with GFD. Moreover, Sanz et al. (2007) reported a significantly higher diversity of the gut microflora in children with CD compared with healthy controls. Their findings encourage further classification of the microflora in CD patients aiming at a better understanding of the role of the flora. Moreover, a high prevalence of small intestinal bacterial overgrowth has been shown in adult CD patients with persisting gastrointestinal symptoms in spite of treatment with GFD (Tursi et al., 2003).

CD and Crohn's disease are prototypic disorders of chronic intestinal inflammation (James, 2005). It is generally believed that the characteristics of the intestinal inflammatory response depend on the cytokines involved. In Crohn's disease there is an abnormal CD4+ Th1 response to gut bacteria. There is growing evidence suggesting that the situation in CD might be similar with a corresponding reaction towards gluten.

A seasonal variation in the presentation of CD has been observed. Children born in the summer have increased risk for CD (Ivarsson et al., 2003; Lewy et al., 2009). One hypothetical explanation is that children born in the summer are weaned and introduced to gluten in the winter time, when the risk of infections is increased. In addition dietary factors of seasonal character might be of pathogenic importance. Prenatal infections and repeated infectious episodes early in life may also be associated with increased risk of CD (Sandberg-Bennich et al., 2002; Ivarsson, 2005). Recent data by Welander partly contradict these observations, by finding infectious disease, at the time of gluten introduction, not to be a major risk factor for CD, in children diagnosed at about 1 year of age. The gluten introduction was made parallel with breast feeding (Welander, 2009). Another cause of seasonal variation might be vitamin D deficiency due to lack of sunshine in wintertime. Vitamin D affects epithelial functions and a deficiency might theoretically be a negative factor.

A study from Finland comparing eastern Finland with Russian Karelia revealed a five-fold increased prevalence of CD on the Finnish side of the border, although gluten consumption and HLA-DQ distribution are similar (Kondrashova et al., 2008). However, the mechanisms behind this is virtually unknown.

Twenty-five years ago it was suggested that prior infection by adenovirus 12 could play a role in the pathogenesis of CD (Kagnoff et al., 1984). However, conflicting results were reported from other researchers (Mahon et al., 1991). Moreover, a high frequency of rotavirus infections has been proposed to increase the risk of CD in genetically predisposed children (Stene et al., 2006). If this is confirmed in other studies, it may open the possibility for disease prevention by rotavirus vaccination, since rotavirus is a very common cause of gastroenteritis in infants and young children.

All since the original ESPGAN criteria were published in 1970 (Meuwisse, 1970), the diagnosis of CD, both in children and adults, has been based on the demonstration of a small bowel enteropathy. We are presently moving away from a morphologically based diagnosis. Increased value is being conferred to different serological tests and genetic markers. In the future this will probably limit the need for small bowel biopsy and even make it possible to construct a "genetic risk profile" by combining HLA and non-HLA genes. This will have implications for establishing the diagnosis of CD, but even more for making a reliable prognosis. Interesting is a recently published paper by Tveito et al. (2009), showing a novel one-hour ¹³C-sorbitol breath test (¹³C-SBT). The ¹³C-sorbitol breath test was positively correlated to levels of serum IgA tissue-transglutaminase antibodies (TGA) and age in the investigated adult celiac group. The degree of histologic damage was shown to correlate positively with age and TGA. Thus, in the study, it was interpreted that the histological severity of CD, indirectly, might correlate to the results of ¹³C-SBT-tests.

In this context it could be of interest to correlate the faecal SCFA profiles with results of serological markers and ¹³C- SBT-tests, thereby taking a new step on the road towards a non-invasive diagnosis of CD.

9. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION

Celiac disease (CD) is now recognised as a common, life-long disease in children and adults with a substantial impact on public health. Fortunately, intense research all over the Western World is devoted to the disease. Consequently, piece by piece is added to the exciting celiac jig-saw puzzle. Clearly, the fascinating role of the intestinal microflora is being increasingly unravelled. Hopefully, the findings of this thesis, if confirmed in larger studies, may contribute to a better understanding of the disease process and perhaps even offer future strategies for prevention, diagnosis and therapy of CD. Notwithstanding progress in therapy, the prevention of the disease must be the ultimate goal of the research. Celiac disease has been described as "tricky to find, hard to treat, impossible to cure" (Lohiniemi, 2001). "On the contrary, thanks to previous and present research, CD is possible to find, in almost all cases treatable and, in the near future, perhaps even preventable", according to Stenhammar (2009).

10. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I wish to express my sincere gratitude and deep appreciation to all children and adults, who has participated in this study by leaving, maybe, the most important of all samples – the faecal sample! Many thanks to all the participants and to the parents of the children for letting us handle that invaluable material in our research.

In short terms I will thank everyone that have helped and supported me as a PhD-student:

- My three supervisors that I have been fortunate to have, assistant professor Elisabeth Norin and professor Tore Midtvedt, at the Dept Microbiology, Tumor and Cellbiology (MTC), Karolinska Institutet (KI) for all exciting functional discussions on microbial ecology and assistant professor Lars Stenhammar, Dept of Paediatric Clinic, Norrköping Hospital, Linköping University – for all your enthusiastice participation and always alert reasoning in clinic as well as science. To all three of you, thank you for all support, respect, inspiration and brilliant supervising tutorship of best brand.
- All my co-authors in England and Sweden.
- The staff at the welfare clinics in Norrköping and surroundings and at the Paediatric Clinic at Norrköping Hospital for their cooperation.
- The staff at the Clinical Chemical Laboratory at Norrköping Hospital, for storing the samples in a -70 degree C freezer.
- Anna-Karin Persson, MTC, KI for excellent technical assistance, analysing the faecal samples and for good instructions about the methods at the laboratory.
- At the Dept of Medical Microbiology, Linköping University I thank our group: professor Tommy Sundqvist for being a skilled and inspiring tutor and for his excellent statistical help. Professor Karl-Eric Magnusson for leading the crew on the best of ways. I am also grateful to professor Karin Fälth-Magnusson, Kajsa Holmgren, Lotta Högberg, Elisabeth Hollén and Eva Grodzinsky.
- My present and former colleagues at the Paediatric Clinics in Norrköping and Linköping.
- Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Mälaren Equine Clinic.
- In bright and living memory, my mother Maj-Lis and father Arthur, for letting me grow up in a loving, warm and secure family together with my sister Britt-Marie(Pia) Wall, in the same close memory, and Christina (Nina) Taube, my little sister that is so great.
- Carin my wife and our four children Gustaf, Martin, Hannes and Ingeborg-Cecilia (median 21, range 18-33) for all love, patience, respect, for putting up with all inconveniences in connection with my work, their ability to improvise and to contribute

to the work with my thesis, e.g. great help with the computer and to draw a great picture of duodenal villi on the cover of the thesis (Ingeborg-Cecilia, 2009); my family makes everything worth while.

- To all my friends.
- This study was finacially supported by the Swedish Medical Research Council, the King Gustaf Vth 80-year Foundation, the Vårdal Foundation, the Swedish Research Council, the Bengt E Gustafsson Fund, the Clas Groschinsky Foudation, the Samaritan Foundation, the Swedish Celiac Society, FORSS (the Health Research Council in the South-east of Sweden) and FORMAS (the Swedish Research Council for Environment, Agricultural Sciences and Spatial Planning).

11. REFERENCES

Adlerberth I, Wold AE. Establishment of the gut microbiota in Western infants. Acta Paediatr 2009;98:229-38.

Agardh D. Antibodies against synthetic deamidated gliadin peptides and tissue transglutaminase for the identification of childhood celiac disease. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007;5:1276-81.

Akobeng AK, Ramanan AV, Buchan I, Heller RF. Effect of breast feeding on risk of coeliac disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. Arch Dis Child 2006;91:39-43.

Akobeng AK, Thomas AG. Systematic review: tolerable amount of gluten for people with coeliac disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2008;27:1044-52.

Arentz-Hansen H, Fleckenstein B, Molberg O, Scott H, Koning F, Jung G, Roepstorff P,Lundin KEA, Sollid LM. The molecular basis for oat intolerance in patients with celiac disease. PLOS Medicine 2004;1:084-92.

Barker CC, Mitton C, Jevon G, Mock T. Can tissue transglutaminase antibody titers replace small-bowel biopsy to diagnose celiac disease in select pediatric populations? Pediatrics 2005;115:1341-6.

Benno P, Ernberg I, Marcus C, Midtvedt T, Möllby R, Norin E, Svenberg T. Magen Bakterier, buller och brak. Karolinska Institutet University Press, 2008.

Benno Y, Sawada K, Mitsuoka T. The intestinal microflora of infants; composition of faecal flora in breast-fed and bottle-fed infants. Microbiol Immunol 1984; 28:975-86.

Bevan S, Popat S, Braegger CP, Busch A, O'Donoghue D, Fälth-Magnusson K, Ferguson A, Godkin A, Högberg L, Holmes G, Hosie KB, Howdle PD, Jenkins H, Jewell D, Johnston S, Kennedy NP, Kerr G, Kumar P, Logan RFA, Love AHG, Marsh M, Mulder CJJ, Sjöberg K,

Stenhammar L, Walker-Smith J, Marossy AM, Houlston R. Contribution of the MHC region to the familial risk of coeliac disease. J Med Genet 1999;36:687-90.

Bingley PJ, Williams AJ, Norcross AJ, Unsworth DJ, Lock RJ, Ness AR, Jones RW. Undiagnosed coeliac disease at age seven: population based prospective birth cohort study. Br Med J 2004;328:322-3.

Bonamico M, Mariani P, Thanasi E, Ferri M, Nenna R, Tiberti C, Mora B, Mazzilli MC, Magliocca FM. Patchy villous atrophy of the duodenum in childhood celiac disease. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2004;38:204-7.

Bonamico M, Thanasi E, Mariani P, Nenna R, Luparia RPL, Barbera C, Morra I, Lerro P, Guariso G, De Giacomo C, Scotta S, Pontone S, Carpino F, Magliocca FM. Duodenal bulb biopsies in celiac disease: a multicenter study. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2008;47:618-22.

Borch K, Grodzinsky E, Petersson F, Jönsson K-Å, Mårdh S, Valdimarsson T. Prevalence of coeliac disease and relations to Helicobacter pylori infection and duodenitis in a Swedish adult population sample:a histomorphological and serological survey. Inflammopharmacology 2001;8:341-50.

Bruewer M, Luegering A, Kucharzik T, Parkos CA, Madara JL, Hopkins AM, Nusrat A. Proinflammatory cytokines disrupt epithelial barrier function by apoptosis-independent mechanisms. J Immunol 2003;171:6164-72.

Catassi C, Bearzi I, Holmes GKT. Association of celiac disease and intestinal lymphomas and other cancers. Gastroenterology 2005;128:S79-86.

Collado MC, Donat E, Ribes-Koninckx C, Calabuig M, Sanz Y. Specific duodenal and faecal bacterial groups associated with paediatric coeliac disease. J Clin Pathol 2009;62:264-9.

Collin P,Vilska S, Heinonen PK, Hällström O, Pikkarainen P. Infertility and coeliac disease. Gut 1996;39:382-4. Collinder, E, Lindholm A, Midtvedt T, Norin E. Six intestinal microflora-associated characteristics in sport horses. Equine Vet Jour 2000;3: 222-227.

Collinder E, Intestinal functions in animals. An experimental study on horses, pigs, cows and fish. Thesis, Karolinska Insitutet, 2001.

Daniels I, Cavill D, Murray IA, Long RG. Elevated expression of iNOS mRNA and protein in coeliac disease. Clin Chim Acta 2005;356:134-42.

Danielsson L, Stenhammar L, Ascher H, Cavell B, Dannaeus A, Hernell O, Ivarsson A, Lindberg T, Lindquist B. Proposed diagnostic criteria for coeliac disease in children (English summary). Läkartidningen 1998;95:2342-3.

De Angelis M, Di Cagno R, Rizzello C, Gagliardi F, Francavilla R, Ricciuti P, Crecchio C, Guerzoni ME, Gobbetti M. Differences between the faecal microbiota of celiac and healthy children. 13th Internat Coeliac Disease Symp, Amsterdam, 2009, Poster 202.

Dewar DH, Ciclitira PJ. Clinical features and diagnosis of celiac disease. Gastroenterology 2005;128:S19-24.

Dicke WK. Coeliac disease. Investigation of the harmful effects of certain types of cereal on patients with coeliac disease (Thesis). University of Utrecht, The Netherlands, 1950 (in Dutch). Dickey W, Hughes DF. Histology of the terminal ileum in coeliac disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 2004;39:665-7.

Dickson BC, Streutker CJ, Chetty R. Coeliac disease: an update for pathologists. J Clin Pathol 2006;59:1008-16.

Dieterich W, Ehnis T, Bauer M, Donner P, Volta U, Riecken EO, Schuppan D. identification of tissue transglutaminase as the autoantigen of celiac disease. Nat Med 1997;3:797-801.

Donaldson MR, Book LS, Leiferman KM, Zone JJ, Neuhausen SL. Strongly positive tissue transglutaminase antibodies are associated with Marsh 3 histopathology in adult and pediatric celiac disease. J Clin Gastroenterol 2008;42:256-6.

Drago S, El Asmar R, Di Pierro M, Clemente MG, Tripathi A, Sapone A, Thakar M, Iacono G, Carroccio A, DÁgate C, Not T, Zampini L, Catassi C, Fasano A. Gliadin, zonulin and gut permeability: effects on celiac and non-celiac intestinal mucosa and intestinal cell lines. Scand J Gastroenterol 2006;41:408-19.

Dubé C, Rostom A, Sy R, Cranney A, Saloojee N, Garritty C, Sampson M, Zhang L, Yazdi F, Mamaladze V, Pan I, Macneil J, Mack D, Patel D, Moher D. The prevalence of celiac disease in average-risk and at-risk Western European populations: a systematic review. Gastroenterology 2005;128:S57-67.

Elfström P. Associated disorders in celiac disease. Doctoral dissertation, Studies in Medicine 27, Örebro University, Örebro 2009.

Fasano A, Berti I, Gerarduzzi T, Not T, Colletti RB, Drago S, Elitsur Y, Green PHR, Guandalini S, Hill ID, Pietzak M, Ventura A, Thorpe M, Kryszak D, Fornaroli F, Wasserman SS, Murray JA, Horvath K. Prevalence of celiac disease in at-risk and not-at-risk groups in the United States: a lrge multicenter study. Arch Intern Med 2003;163:286-92.

Fasano A. Clinical presentation of celiac disease in the pediatric population. Gastroenterology 2005;128:S68-73.

Fasano A, Araya M, Bhatnagar S, Cameron D, Catassi C, Dirks M, Mearin ML, Ortigosa L, Phillips A. Federation of international societies of pediatric gastroenterology, hepatology, and nutrition consensus report on celiac disease. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2008;47:214-9.

Fasano F. Physiological, pathological, and therapeutic implications of zonulin-mediated intestinal barrier modulation: living life on the edge of the wall. Am J Pathol 2008;173:1243-52.

Fasano A, Schulzke J, Historical perspective of celiac disease. In: Fasano A, Troncone R, Branski D (eds.): Frontiers in Celiac Disease. Pediatr Adolesc Med. Basel, Karger, 2008, vol 12, pp 89-98.

Ferguson A, Murray D. Quantitation of intraepithelial lymphocytes in human jejunum. Gut 1971;12:988-94.

Forsberg G, Fahlgren A, Hörstedt P, Hammarström S, Hernell O, Hammarström M-L. Presence of bacteria and innate immunity of intestinal epithelium in childhood celiac disease. Am J Gastroenterol 2004;99:894-904.

Forsberg G. Innate and adaptive immunity in childhood celiac disease. Umeå University Medical Dissertations No. 1054, Umeå, Sweden, 2006.

Fälth-Magnusson K, Franzén L, Jansson G, Laurin P, Stenhammar L. Infant feeding history shows distinct differences between Swedish celiac and reference children. Pediatr Allergy Immunol 1996;7:1-5.

Garcia-Lafuente A, Antolin M, Guarner F, Crespo E, Malagelada JR. Modulation of colonic barrier function by the composition of the commensal flora in the rat. Gut 2001;48:503-7.

Gee S. On the coeliac affection. St Bartholomew's Hospital Reports 1888;24:17-20.

Gianfrani C, Siciliano RA, Facchiano AM, Camarca A, Mazzeo MF, Costantini S, Salvati VM, Maurano F, Mazzarella G, Iaquinto G, Bergamo P, Rossi M. Transamidation of wheat flour inhibits the response to gliadin of intestinal T cells in celiac disease. Gastroenterology 2007;133:780-9.

Grant C, Högberg L, Fälth-Magnusson K, Grodzinsky E, Sundqvist T, Stenhammar L. The clinical relevance of duodenal intraepithelial lymphocyte counts in children treated for celiac disease. Acta Paediatr 2008;97:1133-5.

Greco L. From the Neolithic revolution to gluten intolerance: benefits and problems associated with the cultivation of wheat. J Pediatr Gastreonetrol Nutr 1997;24:S14-7.

Greco L, Romino R, Coto I, DiCosmo N, Percopo S, Maglio M, Paparo F, Gasperi V, Limongelli MG, Cotichini R, D'Agate C, Tinto N, Sacchetti L, Tosi R, Stazi MA. The first large population based twin study of coeliac disease. Gut 2002;50:624-8. Grodzinsky E, Jansson G, Skogh T, Stenhammar L, Fälth-Magnusson K. Anti-endomysium and anti-gliadin antibodies as serological markers for coeliac disease in childhood: a clinical study to develop a practical routine. Acta Paediatr 1995;84:294-8.

Guandalini S, Historical perspective of celiac disease. In: Fasano A, Troncone R, Branski D (eds.): Frontiers in Celiac Disease. PediatrAdolescMed. Basel, Karger, 2008, vol 12, pp 1-11.

Haines ML, Anderson RP, Gibson PR. Systematic review: the evidence base for long-term management of coeliac disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2008;28:1042-66.

Hall EJ, Batt RM.Abnormal permeability precedes the development of a gluten sensitive enteropathy in Irish setter dogs. Gut 1991;32:749-53.

Hallert C, Grännö C, Grant C, Hultén S, Midhagen G, Ström M, Svensson H, Valdimarsson T, Wickström T. Quality of life of adult coeliac patients treated for 10 years. Scand J Gastroenterol 1998;33:933-8.

Harnett J. Altered levels of commensal gastrointestinal bacteria found in patients with celiac disease. 13th International Coeliac Disease Symposium, Amsterdam, 2009, Poster 213.

Holm S, Andresson Y, Gothefors L, Lindberg T. Increased protein absorption after acute gastroenteritis in children. Acta Paediatr 1992;81:585-8.

Holmgren Peterson K, Fälth-Magnusson K, Magnusson K-E, Stenhammar L, Sundquist T. Children with celiac disease express inducible nitric oxide synthase in the small intestine during gluten challenge. Scand J Gastroenterol 1998;33:939-43.

Högberg L, Fälth-Magnusson K, Grodzinsky E, Stenhammar L. Familial prevalence of coeliac disease: a twenty-year follow-up study. Scand J Gastroenterol 2003;38:61-5.

Högberg L, Grodzinsky E, Stenhammar L. Better dietary compliance in patients with coeliac disease diagnosed in early childhood. Scand J Gastroenterol 2003;38:751-4.

Högberg L, Laurin P, Fälth-Magnusson K, Grant C, Grodzinsky E, Jansson G, Ascher H, Browaldh L, Hammersjö J-Å, Lindberg E, Myrdal U, Stenhammar L. Oats to children with newly diagnosed coeliac disease: a randomised double blind study. Gut 2004;53:649-54.

Hörnell A. Living well with celiac disease? J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2008;47:544-6.

Höverstad T, Fausa O, Björneklett A, Böhmer T. Short chain fatty acids in the normal human faeces. Scand J Gastroenterol 1984;19:375-81.

Ivarsson A, Persson LÅ, Nyström L, Ascher H, Cavell B, Danielsson L, Dannaeus A, Lindberg T, Lindquist B, Stenhammar L, Hernell O. The epidemic of coeliac disease in Swedish children. Acta Paediatr 2000;89:165-71.

Ivarsson A, Hernell O, Stenlund H, Persson L-Å. Breast-feeding protects against celiac disease. Am J Clin Nutr 2002;75:914-21.

Ivarsson A, Hernell O, Nyström L, Persson LÅ. Children born in the summer have increased risk for coeliac disease. J Epidemiol Community Health 2003;57:36-9.

Ivarsson A, Persson LÅ, Nyström L, Hernell O. The Swedish coeliac disease epidemic with a prevailing twofold higher risk in girls compared to boys may reflect gender specific risk factors. Eur J Epidemiol 2003;18:677-84.

Ivarsson A. The Swedish epidemic of coeliac disease explored using an epidemiological approach: some lessons to be learnt. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2005;19:425-40.

James S. Prototypic disorders of gastrointestinal mucosal immune function: celiac disease and Crohn's disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:25-30.

Jatla M, Zemel BS, Bierly P, Verma R. Bone mineral content deficits of the spine and whole body in children at time of diagnosis with celiac disease. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2009;48:175-80. Kagnoff MF, Austin RK, Hubert JJ, Bernardin JE, Kasarda DD. Possible role for a human adenovirus in the pathogenesis of celiac disease. J Exp Med 1984;160:1544-57.

Kagnoff MF. Celiac disease: pathogenesis of a model immunogenetic disease. J Clin Invest 2007;117:41-9.

Kappinen K, Arnell H, Fikel Y, Hildebrand H, Lindholm J. Villous atrophy in pediatric celiac disease may be confined to the proximal part of the duodenum. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2004;39:S202-3.

Karell K, Louka AS, Moodie SJ, Ascher H, Clot F, Greco L, Ciclitira PJ, Sollid LM, Partanen J. HLA types in celiac disease patients not carrying the DQQA1*05-DQB1*02(DQ2) heterodimer: results from the European Genetics Cluster on Celiac Disease. Hum Immunol 2003;64:469-77.

Kaukinen K, Collin P, Laurila K, Kaartinen T, Partanen J, Mäki M. Resurrection of gliadin antibodies in coeliac disease. Deamidated gliadin peptide antibody test provides additional diagnostic benefit. Scand J Gastroenterol 2007;42:1428-33.

Keating JP. Is celiac disease a premalignant state? J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr, 1984;1:4-5.

Kondrashova A, Mustalahti K, Kaukinen K, Viskari H, Volodicheva V, Haapala A-M, Ilonen J, Knip M, Mäki M, Hyöty H. Lower economic status and inferior hygienic environment may protect against celiac disease. Ann Med 2008;40:223-31.

Kopecný J, Mrazek J, Fliegerova K, Fruhauf P, Tuckova L. The intestinal microflora of childhood patients with indicated celiac disease. Folia Microbiol 2008;53:21-6.

Korponay-Szabó IR, Vecsei Z, Király R, Dahlbom I, Chirdo F, Nemes E, Fésus L, Mäki M. Deamidated gliadin peptides form epitopes that transglutaminase antibodies recognize. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2008;46:253-61.

Kuknal J, Adams A, Preston F. Protein producing capacity of the human exocrine pancreas. Surgery 1965; 162:67-73. Lagerqvist C, Dahlbom I, Hansson T, Jidell E, Juto P, Olcén P, Stenlund H, Hernell O, Ivarsson A. Antigliadin immunoglobulin A best in finding celiac disease in children younger than 18 months of age. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2008;47:428-35.

Laurin P, Stenhammar L, Fälth-Magnusson K. Increasing prevalence of coeliac disease in Swedish children. Influence of feeding recommendations, serological screening and small intestinal biopsy activity. Scand J Gastroenterol 2004;39:946-52.

Lewy H, Meirson H, Laron Z. Seasonality of birth month of children with celiac disease differs from that in the general population and between sexes and is linked to family history and environmental factors. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2009;48:181-5.

Liu E, Rewers M, Eisenbarth GS. Genetic testing: who should do the testing and what is the role of genetic testing in the setting of celiac disease? Gastroenterology 2005;128:S33-7.

Liu Z, Li N, Neu J. Tight junctions, leaky intestines, and pediatric disease. Acta Paediatr 2005;94:386-93.

Logan RFA. Problems and pitfalls in epidemiological studies of coeliac disease. In: Auricchio S, Visakorpi JK, eds. Common food intolerances 1: Epidemiology of coeliac disease. Basel: Karger; 1992, pp. 14-24.

Lohi S, Mustalahti K, Kaukinen K, Laurila K, Collin P, Rissanen H, Lohi O, Bravi E, Gasparin M, Reunanen A, Mäki M. Increasing prevalence of coeliac disease over time. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2007;26:1217-25.

Lohiniemi S. Tricky to find, hard to treat, impossible to cure. Lancet 2001;358:s14. Louka AS, Sollid LM. HLA in coeliac disease: Unravelling the complex genetics of a complex disorder. Tissue Antigens 2003;61:105-17.

Ludvigsson JF, Ansved P, Fälth-Magnusson K, Hammersjö J-Å, F Johansson C, Edvardsson S, Ljungkrantz M, Stenhammar L, Ludvigsson J. Symptoms and signs have changed in Swedish children with coeliac disease. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2004;38:181-6.

MacDonald TT, Monteleone G. Immunity, inflammation, and allergy in the gut. Science 2005;307:1920-5.

Madsen K, Cornish A, Soper P. Probiotic bacteria enhance murine and human intestinal epithelial barrier function. Gastroenterology 2001;121:580-91.

Mahon J, Blair GE, Wood GM, Scott BB, Losowsky MS, Howdle PD. Is persistent adenovirus 12 infection involved in coeliac disease? A search for viral DNA using the polymerase chain reaction. Gut 1991;32:114-6.

Malamut G, Afchain P, Verkarre V, Lecomte T, Amiot A, Damotte D, Bouhnik Y, Colombel JF, Delchier JC, Allez M, Cosnes J, Lavergne-Slove A, Meresse B, Trinquart L, MacIntyre E, Radford-Weiss I, Hermine O, Brousse N, Cerf-Bensussan N, Cellier C. Presentation and long-term follow-up of refractory celiac disease: comparison of type I with type II. Gastroenterology 2009; 136: 81-90.

Marsh MN. Gluten, major histocompatibility complex, and the small intestine. A molecular and immunologic approach to the spectrum of gluten sensitivity ("celiac sprue"). Gastroenterology 1992;102:330-54.

Meddings J. The significance of the gut barrier in disease. Gut 2008;57:438-40.

Meuwisse GW. Diagnostic criteria in coeliac disease. Acta Paediatr Scand 1970;59:461-3.

Midtvedt A-C. The establishment and development of some metabolic activities associated with the intestinal microflora in healthy children [Thesis], Karolinska Institute, Stockholm, Sweden; 1994.

Midtvedt T, Björneklett A, Carlstedt-Duke B, Gustafsson BE, Höverstad T, Lingaas E, Norin KE, Saxerholt H, Steinbakk M. The influence of antibiotics upon microflora-associated characteristics in man and mammals. In: Wostmann BS, et al., eds. Germ-free Research, Microflora Control and its Application to the Biomedical Sciences. Alan R. Liss, New York, 1985, pp.241-244.

Midtvedt T. Influence of antibiotics on biochemical intestinal microflora-associated characteristics in man and animals; In G Gillissen, W Operkuch, G Peters, G Pulverer (Eds) The influence of antibiotics on the host-parasite relationship III. Springer verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, 1989 Pp 209-215.

Midtvedt T. Microbial functional activities. (In Hansson L, Yolken RH Eds). Probiotics, other nutritional factors, and intestinal microflora. Philidalphia:Lippinkott-Raveb p 79-96.

Mody RJ, Brown PI, Wechsler DS. Refractory iron deficiency anemia as the primary clinical manifestation of celiac disease. J Ped Hematol/Oncol 2003;25:169-72.

Molberg O, Uhlen AK, Jensen T, Solheim Flaete N, Fleckenstein B, Arentz-Hansen H, Raki M, Lundin KEA, Sollid LM. Mapping of gluten T-cell epitopes in the bread wheat ancestors: implications for celiac disease. Gastroenterology 2005;128:393-401.

Mones RL, Atienza KV, Youssef NN, Verga B, Mercer GO, Rosh JR. Celiac crisis in the modern era. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2007;45:480-3.

Mukherjee S, Partch CL, Lehotzky RE, Whitham CV, Chu H, Bevins CL, Gardner KH, Hooper LV. V Regulation of C-type lectin antimicrobial activity by a flexible N-terminal prosegment. J Biol Chem. 2009 Feb 20;284(8):4881-8. Epub 2008 Dec 18.

Mulder CJJ, Bartelsman JFWM. Case-finding in coeliac disease should be intensified. Best Pract Clin Gastroenterol 2005;19:479-86.

Myléus A, Ivarsson A, Webb L, Danielsson L, Hernell O, Högberg L, Karlsson E, Lagerqvist C, Norström F, Rosén A, Sandström O, Stenhammar L, Wall S, Carlsson A. Celiac disease revealed in 3% of Swedish 12-year olds born during the epidemic. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2009. In Press.

Mäki M, Kallonen K, Lahdeaho ML, Visakorpi JK. Changing pattern of childhood coeliac disease in Finland. Acta Paediatr Scand 1988;77:408-12.

Norin E. Germfree animal characteristics: a study of some functional aspects of intestinal flora in rat and man [Thesis]. Stockholm, Sweden.1985.

Norin KE, Gustafsson BE, Midtvedt T. Strain differences in faecal tryptic activity of germ-free and conventional rats. Laboratory Animals 1986; 20: 67-69.

Norin KE, Midtvedt T, Gustafsson BE. Influence of intestinal microflora on the tryptic activity during lactation. Laboratory Animals 1986;20: 234-237.

Norin KE, Carlstedt-Duke B, Høverstad T, Lingaas E, Saxerholt H, Steinbakk M, Midtvedt T. Faecal tryptic activity in humans; Influence of antibiotics on microbial intestinal degradation. Microb Ecol Health Dis 1988;1: 65-68.

Oberhuber G, Granditsch G, Vogelsang H. The histopathology of coeliac disease: time for a standardized report scheme for pathologists. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 1999;11:1185-94.

Ohnmacht C, Pullner A, King SBS, Drexler I, Meier S, Brocker T, Voehringer D. Constitutive ablation of dendritic cells breaks self-tolerance of CD4 T cells and results in spontaneous autoimmunity. J Exp Med 2009;206:549-59.

Olén Ola. Complications and associated conditions of celiac disease. Thesis for doctoral degree. Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden. 2008.

Olerup O, Aldener A, Fogdell A. HLA-DQA1 and –DQB1 typing by PCR amplification with sequence specific primers (PCR-SSP) in 2 hours. Tissue Antigens 1993;41:119-34.

Olsson C, Hernell O, Hörnell A, Lönnberg G, Ivarsson A. Difference in celiac disease risk between Swedish birth cohorts suggests an opportunity for primary prevention. Pediatrics 2008;122;528-34.

Olsson C, Stenlund H, Hörnell A, Hernell O, Ivarsson A. Regional variation in celiac disease risk within Sweden revealed by the nationwide prospective incidence register. Acta Paediatr 2009;98:337-42.

Ou G. Human intestinal epithelial cells in innate immunity. Interactions with normal microbiota and pathogenic bacteria. Umeå University Medical Dissertations No.1242. Umeå, Sweden. 2009.

Ouwehand AC, Vaughan EE., Gastrointestinal miccroflora. Taylor & Francis, New Your 2006.

Paterson BM, Lammers KM, Arrieta MC, Fasano A, Meddings JB. The safety, tolerance, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic effects of single doses of AT-1001 in coeliac disease subjects: a proof of concept study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2007;26:757-66.

Pellicano R, Astegiano M, Bruno M, Fagoonee S, Rizzetto M. Women and celiac disease: association with unexplained infertility. Minerva Med 2007;98:217-9.

Pena AS. History of coeliac disease. Dicke and the origin of the gluten-free diet. In: Coeliac disease. 40 years gluten-free. Eds. Mearin ML, Mulder CJJ. Kluwer Academic Publishers, 1991, p. 3-7.

Peters U, Schneeweiss S, Trautwein EA, Erbersdobler HF. A case-control study of the effect of infant feeding on celiac disease. Ann Nutr Metab 2001;45:135-42.

Petronzelli F, Bonamico M, Ferrante P, Grillo R, Mora B, Mariani P, Apollonio I, Gemme G, Mazzilli MC. Genetic contribution of the HLA region to the familial clustering of coeliac disease. Ann Hum Genet 1997;61:307-17.

Pinier M, Verdu EF, Nasser-Eddine M, David CS, Vézina A, Rivard N, Leroux J-C. Polymeric binders suppress gliadin-induced toxicity in the intestinal epithelium. Gastroenterology 2009;136:288-98.

Pizzuti D, Buda A, DÓdorico A, DÍnca R, Chiarelli S, Curioni A, Martines D. Lack of intestinal mucosal toxicity of Triticum monococcum in celiac disease patients. Scand J Gastroenterol 2006;41:1305-11.

Polanco I. Celiac disease. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2008;47:S3-6.

Pusa E, Kaukinen K, Mäki M, Wacklin P, Partaneni J, Mättö J. Composition of the mucosaassociated microbiota in the small intestine of coeliac disease patients and controls. 13th Int Coeliac Disease Symp, Amsterdam, 2009, Poster 224. Pynnonen PA, Isometsa ET, Verkasalo MA, Savilahti E, Aalberg VA. Untreated celiac disease and development of mental disorders in children and adolescents. Psychosomatics 2002;43:331-4.

Pynnonen PA, Isometsa ET, Verkasalo MA, Kahkonen SA, Sipila I, Savilahti E, AalbergVA. Gluten-free diet may alleviate depressive and behavioural symptoms in adolescents with coeliac disease: a prospective follow-up case-series study. BMC Psychiatry 2005;5:14.

Ramare F, Hautefort I, Verhe F, Raibaud P, Iovanna J. Inactivation of tryptic activity by a humen derived strain of *Bacteroides distasonis* in the large intestine of gnotobiotic rats and mice. Appl Environ Microbiol 1996; 62: 1434-6.

Ravikumara M, Tuthill DP, Jenkins HR. The changing clinical presentation of coeliac disease. Arch Dis Child 2006;91:969-71.

Ravikumara M, Nootigattu VKT, Sandhu BK. Ninety percent of celiac disease is being missed. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2007;45:497-9.

Rodrigues AF, Jenkins HR. Investigation and management of coeliac disease. Arch Dis Child 2008;93:251-4.

Roediger WEW, Moore A. Effect of short chain fatty acid on sodium absorption in isolated human colon perfused through the vascular bed. Dig Dis Sci 1981;26:100-6.

Sandberg-Bennich S, Dahlquist G, Källén B. Coeliac disease is associated with intrauterine growth and neonatal infections. Acta Paediatr 2002;91:30-3.

Sanz Y, Sánchez E, Marzotto M, Calabuig , Torriani S, Dellaglio F. Differences in faecal Bacterial communities in coeliac and healthy children as detected by PCR and denaturing gel Electroforesis. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol 2007;51:562-8.

Sanz Y, Collado MC, Donat E, Ribes-Koninckx C, Calabuig M. Imbalances in faecal and duodenal bifidobacterium species composition in children with celiac disease. 13th Int Coeliac Disease Symp, Amsterdam, 2009, Poster 264.

Sategna Guidetti C, Solerio E, Scaglione N, Aimo G, Mengozzi G. Duration of gluten exposure in adult celiac disease does not correlate with the risk for autoimmune disorders. Gut 2001;49:502-5.

Sbarbati A, Valetta E, Bertini M, Cipolli M, Pinelli L, Tatò L. Gluten sensitivity and `normal' histology: is the intestinal mucosa really normal? Gig Liver Dis 2003;35:768-73.

Schuppan D, Junker Y. Turning swords into plowshares: transglutaminase to detoxify gluten. Gastroenterology 2007;133:1025-38.

Scott BB, Losowsky MS. Patchiness and duodenal-jejunal variation of the mucosal abnormality in coeliac disease and dermatitis herpetiformis. Gut 1976;17:984-92.

Siigur U, Norin KE, Allgood G, Schlagheck T, Midtvedt T. Concentrations and correlations of faecal short chain fatty acids and faecal water content in Man. Microb Ecol Health Dis 1994; 7: 287-94.

Sollid LM. Molecular basis of celiac disease. Annu Rev Immunol 2000;18:53-81.

Sollid LM, Gray GM. A role for bacteria in celiac disease. Am J Gastroenterol 2004;99:905-6.

Stark PL, Lee A. The microbial ecology of the large bowel of breast-fed and formula-fed infants during their first years of life. J Med Microbiol 1982;15:189-203.

Stene LC, Honeyman MC, Hoffenberg EJ, Haas JE, Sokol RJ, Emery L, Taki I, Norris JM, Erlich HA, Eisenbarth GS, Rewers M. Rotavirus infection frequency and risk of celiac disease autoimmunity in early childhood: a longitudinal study. Am J Gastroenterol 2006;101:2333-40.

Stenhammar L, Fällström SP, Jansson G, Jansson U, Lindberg T. Coeliac disease in children of short stature without gastrointestinal symptoms. Eur J Pediatr 1986;145:185-6.

Stenhammar L, Fälth-Magnusson K, Jansson G, Magnusson K-E, Sundqvist T. Intestinal permeability to inert sugars and different-sized polyethyleneglycols in children with celiac disease. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 1989;9:281-9.

Stenhammar L, Högberg L, Danielsson L, Ascher H, Dannaeus A, Hernell O, Ivarsson A, Lindberg E, Lindquist B, Nivenius K. How do Swedish paediatric clinics diagnose coeliac disease? Results of a nationwide questionnaire study. Acta Paediatr 2006;95:1495-7.

Stenhammar L. Book review. Acta Paediatr 2009;98:204.

Sundqvist T, Laurin P, Fälth-Magnusson K, Magnusson K-E, Stenhammar L. Significantly increased levels of nitric oxide products in urine of children with coeliac disease. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 1998;27:196-8.

Tlaskalova-Hogenova H, Tuckova L, Mestecky J, Kolinska J, Rossmann P, Stepankova R, Kozakova H, Hucovic T, Hrncir T, Frolova L, Kverka M. Interaction of mucosal microbiota with the innate immune system. Scand J Immunol 2005;62(Suppl. 1):106-13.

Turner JR. Molecular basis of epithelial regulation from basic mechanisms to clinical application. Am J Pathol 2006;169:1901-9.

Tursi A, Brandimarte G, Giorgetti G. High prevalence of small intestinal bacterial overgrowth in celiac patients with persistence of gastrointestinal symptoms after gluten withdrawal. Am J Gastroennetrol 2003;98:720-2.

Tveito K, Brunborg C, Sandvik L, Loberg EM, Skar V. ¹³C-xylose and ¹⁴C-xylose breath tests for the diagnosis of coeliac disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 2008;43:166-73.

Tveito K, Hetta AK, Askedal M, Brunborg C, Sandvik L, Loberg EM, Skar V. ¹³C-sorbitol breath test is superior to the H₂-sorbitol breath test when investigating for coeliac disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 2009. In press.

Van Berge-Henegouwen GP, Mulder CJJ. Pioneer in the gluten free diet: Willem-Karel Dicke 1905 – 1962, over 50 years of gluten free diet. Gut 1993;34:1473-5.

Van de Kamer JH, Weyers HA, Dicke WK. Coeliac disease IV. An investigation into the injurious constituents of wheat in connection with their action on patients with coeliac disease. Acta Paediatr Scand 1953;42:223-31.

Ventura A, Magazzu G, Greco L. Duration of exposure to gluten and risk for autoimmune disorders in patients with celiac disease. Gastroenterology 1999;117:297-303.

Veress B, Franzén L, Bodin L, Borch K. Duodenal intraepithelial lymphocyte-count revisited. Scand J Gastroenterol 2004;39:138-44.

Wagner G, Berger G, Sinnreich U, Grylli V, Schober E, Huber W-D, Karwautz A. Quality of life in adolescents with treated coeliac disease: influence of compliance and age at diagnosis. J Pediatr Gastroenerol Nutr 2008;47:555-61.

Walker-Smith JA. Samuel Gee and the celiac affection. In:Coeliac disease: one hundred years. Eds. Kumar PJ & Walker-Smith JA, 1988, p. 1-10.

Walker-Smith JA, Guandalini S, Schmitz J, Shmerling DH, Visakorpi JK. Revised criteria for diagnosis of coeliac disease. Arch Dis Child 1990;65:909-11.

Walker-Smith J, Murch WS. Diseases of the small intestine in childhood. 4th ed. Oxford: Isis Medical Media Ltd; 1999:98-104.

Walker-Smith J. Enduring Memories: A Paediatric Gastroenterologist Remembers. Spennymore: The Memoire Club; 2003.

Wapenaar MC, Monsuur AJ, Van Bodegraven AA, Weersma RK, Bevova MR, Linskens RK, Howdle P, Holmes G, Mulder CJ, Dijkstra G, van Heel DA, Wijmenga C. Associations with tight junction genes PARD3 and MAGI2 in Dutch patients point to a common barrier defect for coeliac disease and ulcerative colitis. Gut 2008;57:463-7.

Welander AM. Infectious disease and risk of later celiac disease in childhood. 13th Int Coeliac Disease Symp, Amsterdam, 2009, Poster 216.

Wilson M. Microbial inhabitants of humans; Their ecology and role in health and disease. Cambridge University Press 2005. Wold AE. The hygiene hypothesis revised: is the rising frequency of allergy due to changes in the intestinal flora? Allergy 1998;53(suppl):20-5.

WolterVM, Wijmenga C. Genetic background of celiac disease and its clinical implications. Am J Gastroenterol 2008;103:190-5.

Zijlstra JB, Beukema J, Wothers BG, Byrne BM, Groen A, Dankert J. Pretreatment methods prior to gaschromatographic analysis of volatile fatty acids from faecal samples. Clin Chim Acta 1977;78:243-50